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Call to Order
Chair Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.



Approval of the August 5, 2021 Minutes
Ms. White made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 5, 2021 Commission meeting.  Mr. Quackenbush seconded the motion and all approved the minutes. 




Guaranty Fund Activity Report

The MHIC Guaranty Fund Activity Report dated September 20. 2021 is as follows:

Balance as of July 1, 2021


$  4,270,440.31
Receipts




$  231,871.60
Interest




      

-0-
Disbursements


Claims




($144,874.40)


Refunds



    ($795.00)


Balance as of August 30, 2021

$4,356,642.51
Reserve

Anticipated Large Claims


$   800,000.00
FMIS Balance




$4,253,137.51
Difference




$   103,505.00
Prorated Claims Report - MHIC Business Meeting

October 7, 2021
         
Contractor



        Suspended date

Contractor A





June 9, 2015

Payout completed on March 27, 2018

Contractor B





June 16, 2016

Payout completed on December 6, 2018

Contractor C





February 1, 2017

Payout completed on October 4, 2018

Contractor D 





June 29, 2017

Payout completed on October 24, 2019
Contractor E





June 29, 2017 
Payout completed on November 2, 2020
Contractor F 





December 21, 2017

Payout completed on September 3, 2019
Contractor G
May 8, 2019 (voluntary termination)

8 – Complaints
Expected Payout fall 2021-3 cases 
under appeal
Contractor H





June 24, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)
7– Complaints
Expected Payout fall 2021-one appeal pending expiration
 1-Criminal Complaint 



Criminal Charges filed in one case







Warrant issued 

Contractor I





March 8, 2019 (license expired)

6 – Complaints




Latest one opened Sept. 16, 2020







Claim date to close March 16, 2022

Contractor J

Dec. 16, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)           
19 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened January 7, 2021
Contractor K





Jan. 16, 2020 (show cause suspension)

8 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened Nov 13 2020

Contractor L





March 12, 2020 (Emergency Suspension)    
10--Complaints  
Latest Licensed Complaint opened 

March 24, 2021

2-Criminal Complaints
Criminal Charges filed in 2 cases

Both cases scheduled for trial November 16, 2021

Contractor M
December 5, 2019 (Show Cause

12-Complaints
 Suspension) Latest complaint opened March 3, 2021
Contractor N



13-Complaints
April 19, 2021 (Emergency Suspension)

Latest complaint opened May 13, 2021
Mr. Finneran informed the Commission of the following:
Contractor G is expected to be paid out in the Fall of 2021. The contractor recently appealed three cases at the Court of Special Appeals.  There may be a fourth one under appeal as well which will delay it further.  

Contractor H - There was one Guaranty Fund case under appeal and that appeal will need to be exhausted before any Guaranty Fund payout may be made.  Contractor H had a warrant issued for the one criminal case.  The Contractor hasn’t been found yet and the summons hasn’t been delivered regarding the criminal complaint.  

Contractor L - There were two criminal complaints and both cases were scheduled for trial on November 16, 2021.  This will most likely wrap up the criminal portion.  

Contractor K the last complaint was opened a year ago on November 13, 2020.  MHIC considered closing the claims to this contractor after an 18 month period. A claim date can be set in about six months.  The Commissioners want the claim date posted on the website.   Mr. Finneran will post it on the website. 

There were no questions about the Guaranty Fund report or the Prorated claims report. 

Review of Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the month of August  2021 and September 2021
August 2021


	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Contractor
	159
	112
	47
	70%

	Contractor Spanish
	136
	52
	84
	38%

	Salesperson
	69
	36
	33
	52%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	

	TOTAL
	364
	200
	164
	55%

	September 2021


	Contractor
	170
	108
	62
	64%

	Contractor Spanish
	118
	64
	54
	54%

	Salesperson
	79
	45
	34
	57%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL
	367
	217
	150
	59%


Ms. White asked if the test was still open book?  Mr. Finneran said yes the test is still open book.  The book is allowed to be taken in the testing facility, but the applicant cannot make marks in the book.  The proctor will flip through the book just to make sure there are no markings in the book.  The contractor exam allows 150 minutes, so the applicant has time to flip through the book to find the answers.  Mr. Finneran said there is a Contractor’s Study Guide and a Salesman’s Study Guide.  The Salesman’s Study Guide is the first three chapters of the Contractor’s Study Guide.   The Contractor is testing for both Salesman and Contractor portions when taking the examination.  Mr. Finneran explained that there are three schools that he is aware of that teaches the course to Spanish Speaking students.  The schools charge a fee to take the course and if the individual fails the exam the school works with them to help them pass the test.  Mr. Finneran said that they are doing a great job.  

There were no Questions about the Exam Results

Maryland Home Improvement Stats


MARYLAND HOME IMPROVEMENT COMMISSION STATS

	JULY 2021 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	33,199

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	17,554

	   Salesperson
	2,441

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	12,329

	   Applications Approved
	168

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	143

	     Licensed
	63

	     Unlicensed
	80

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	10

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	55

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	120

	Mediation
	29

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	482

	New Claims Received
	27


	AUGUST 2021 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	33,557

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	17,735

	   Salesperson
	2,445

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	12,486

	   Applications Approved
	166

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	135

	     Licensed
	79

	     Unlicensed
	56

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	4

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	25

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	143

	Mediation
	35

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	499

	New Claims Received
	28


Ms. White wanted to know the number of complaints becoming claims and claims that were dismissed without award.  Ms. White also asked about Mediation and stated that mediation was put in place to alleviate cases that were going to the Office of Administrative Hearings (OAH).  She asked how successful is the mediation program and how many cases are resolved by mediation. Mr. Finneran will have to do a little bit of research to find out how many complaints are actually resolved in Mediation.  Ms. Rosenthal stated she may get two or three back from Mediation stating that mediation was successful every month.  Many are sent back from mediation without a resolution.  The cases are then reassigned to their investigator for further investigation.  She explained that both parties have to agree to mediation before she can even send the case to mediation.  There is a low number going over each month because although the homeowner may say yes to mediation, the contractor may say no and then the cases cannot be sent to mediation. Additionally, the mediation process may go on for months. 
Mr. Finneran explained that in Fiscal Year 2021, MHIC had 1175 total complaints.  This includes the unlicensed and licensed complaints.  The total claims received last Fiscal year is 192 so the percentage of complaints that became claims is 16%.  For the last fiscal year, the percentage of complaints that became claims was 18%.  For all small claims, approximately 25% result in a monetary award.  This Fiscal year there were 5 small claims out of the total of 77 claims. Total claims denied already this year were 30 and there were 62 denied all of last year.  He is not sure that last year should be used as a standard because of the pandemic.  Mr. Finneran will start adding these numbers to the report given at each Commission meeting so that they can be discussed in detail.  


There were no other questions about the Stats report. 

MHIC CITATION REPORT

There were no citations in August or September 2021
Notice of the Statute of Limitations and the Difference Between Complaints & Claims 
Giving proper notice to homeowners regarding the statute of limitations and informing homeowners about the difference between complaints and claims was a matter that Commissioner Lake asked to be discussed at the business meeting.  Mr. Quackenbush explained that he, Ms. Lake, and Mr. Newton were on a panel together and it seemed that the Homeowner did not receive sufficient notice of the need to file a claim; after she filed her complaint and before the three-year limitations period expired.   Mr. Quackenbush asked Mr. Finneran to explain the process to help claimants and complainants understand the three-year deadline for filing a claim.  Mr. Finneran explained that when a complaint is received, the complaint secretaries and administrators work together to send out an Order of the Commission.  The new process includes checking the date the contract was ratified to see if the claimant is at risk of missing the limitations period. If the statute of limitations is close, MHIC will forward the complaint to the MHIC investigator to allow the investigator time to send a claim form to the complainant so they may file a claim on time.  At the same time, the Commission sends a copy of the complaint to the contractor and Orders the contractor to file a response.    MHIC does not want the statute of limitations to expire while the complaint sits in the suspense drawer waiting for a response from the contractor.  Mr. Finneran said that the Commission includes instructions with the claim form explaining the deadline to file the claim.  Mr. Quackenbush asked why we cannot use the date that the complaint was received as the filing date for limitations purposes.  Mr. Sigman explained that the Code does not recognize “complaints” for the purposes of the Guaranty Fund so the filing of a claim is necessary, and that the two-stage process helps prevent the filing of legally insufficient claims that would overburden the Commission.   Mr. Sigman recommends using the date of the contract as the presumed start date of the three-year limitations period because it is the earliest date the homeowner could have known about a problem.  Mr. Quackenbush believes that if we use the contract date then the homeowner may be out ten months before they know they have a problem, so they already lost a year in the three-year limitations period.  Mr. Sigman explained that the homeowner is not disadvantaged using that date because all we are doing is making sure the claim form gets to them before the limitations period expires.  The actual limitations period still depends on when, under the facts of each case, the homeowner knew or should have known about their claim, and the homeowner has three years after that point to file their claim.  After a review of the complaint, the intake secretary may find that the deadline to file a claim is approaching, the intake secretary would inform the investigator that they need to issue a claim form immediately instead of waiting for a thirty-day response to the Order.  Mr. Sigman also said that he and Mr. Finneran have discussed possibly having the investigator take notice of the dates and mark their calendar at least three months prior to the three-year anniversary of the contract date. A claim form would go out with a notice of the three-year limitations period and advising them to file the claim promptly.  Ms. White said that homeowners might discover a problem with a job that the contractor has come back and repaired after the initial construction. If the homeowner is still not happy with the job after the contractor addressed the issue, when does the clock start for statute of limitations?  Does it start from the first time the problem was discovered or the second time after the contractor tried to take care of the problem but didn’t?  Mr. Sigman said that the answer is that it depends on each case.  There are some cases where the contractor is clearly cooperating and trying to fix the issue and is still on the job.  It may delay when the person files the complaint.  Mr. Sigman feels that the contract date should be used because there are too many variables for Commission staff to determine when the limitations period starts to run.  Mr. Tunney asked can a contractor string someone along doing repairs and have clock run out on a claim. The Commissioners feel that the homeowners probably think that they filed the complaint and they have also automatically filed the claim.  The Commissioners are looking to provide clarity to the homeowner so that they know the difference between a complaint and claim and what is necessary to file either form properly.  Also, a homeowner should know that the act of filing a complaint doesn’t necessarily mean they will be able to file a claim.  Mr. Quackenbush asked Mr. Finneran if the complaint form has something that states that the complaint is not a claim and that to be able to access the Guaranty Fund they must file a separate claim.  Mr. Finneran said that it does not and he will have that added to the complaint form.  At this point the MHIC investigator has been informing the homeowner if and when a claim may be filed.  Mr. Tunney feels bold notice should be placed on the complaint form that the homeowner must also file a separate claim form before the limitations period ends.  Ms. Connellee said that in the FAQ’s on the Commission’s website there is no information about the three-year statute of limitations.  Mr. Finneran said that under the information on the FAQ’s there is information about filing a claim.  However, Ms. Connellee would like a clearer notice.  Also, the Commissioners discussed the one-year statute of limitations for charges against unlicensed contractors and made it clear that using an unlicensed contractor the homeowner has no access to the Guaranty Fund.  Mr. Finneran will make the necessary changes to the complaint form and send out proper notification to the homeowner about filing a claim.   Also, he will revise the website.   The Commissioners would like to take a look at the language that Mr. Sigman and Mr. Finneran come up with in reference to the statute of limitations.  

There were no other comments on the statute of limitations.




Raising the Monetary Small Claims Cap 

Mr. Tunney asked Ms. White if she would like to wait until MHIC had additional claim statistics before talking about raising the Small Claims cap.  Ms. White agreed, and the subject will be tabled until the next Commission meeting.   




Comments from the Chairman
Mr. Tunney said he had no comments.


Comments from Mr. Finneran & Mr. Shilling
Mr. Finneran notified the Commission that there is a new MHIC administrator starting soon.  This position will be the secretary to the investigators.  Also, he informed the Commissioners a temp was hired to shred and scan records in preparation for the Commission’s office move.  A meeting will be held for the Directors to talk about a move to Eutaw Street to combine all of the Department of Labor in one building.    





Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 10:52 a.m.
___Signature on File_

           _____Signature on File________
Joseph Tunney Chairman

             David Finneran, Executive Director 
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